
To: Board of Directors
From: Bob O’Donnell and Jeanne Knouse
Date: Feb. 18, 2022
Re: Pandemic Update and Health and Safety Plan Mitigations

After consulting with our Health and Safety Team and considering our current status, we believe
the time is right to begin planning to ease mitigation measures. These days, we are experiencing
lower COVID-19 case numbers in the school district, county and state (DOH Dashboard), as
well as decreased local hospitalizations. We still have not seen evidence of widespread
transmission in schools, and we have high vaccination rates among students and employees.
Furthermore, pediatricians are reporting that symptoms among student cases have been less
severe than previously during the pandemic. Due to these factors, we have developed a plan to
ease some measures according to the timeline below. Key dates include:

● February 21 — Reinstate water fountains and elementary pods (desks in groups of three,
students still 3-feet apart)

● March 28 — Masking optional district-wide

The main change to the Health and Safety Plan will be making masking optional district wide.
We are taking this approach of removing masking while keeping physical distancing in place so
that we can be more responsive should the situation change. If we removed physical distancing
requirements, it would involve moving desks and other furniture in our buildings. That would
make a shift in the reverse direction more difficult than simply making masks mandatory again.

Because we have high-risk students and employees, we will have ways to help protect these
individuals. For our employees, we already have a plan in place to provide KN95 masks to every
person who desires one. For our documented high-risk students, we will be proactively
contacting these families to discuss the need for continued mitigation. So that we don’t miss
anyone, we will be sharing a form with all families to offer an opportunity for them to discuss
individual safety measures for their children. Upon the form’s submission, a SCASD
representative will contact them directly.

While our plan eases some mitigation protocols, the district will continue to encourage and
support the following: case reporting and tracking in buildings, close contact identification, daily
screenings, daily cleaning, supplying healthy hygiene products, and mandatory masks on district

1

https://www.health.pa.gov/topics/disease/coronavirus/Pages/Cases.aspx


transportation until further notice. Additionally, we will continue increased ventilation in
building HVAC systems and use of HEPA filters.

While the CDC guidance for schools still recommends masking while indoors at this time, it also
says, “Localities should monitor community transmission, vaccination coverage, screening
testing, and occurrence of outbreaks to guide decisions on the level of layered prevention
strategies.” As we have said since the beginning of the school year, we follow a multifaceted
approach to all of our decisions. In keeping with that, we took many factors into consideration
when developing this plan. Should the CDC update their guidance regarding indoor masking
prior to this plan being implemented, the Health and Safety team would have a discussion and
would consider updating our plan accordingly. As a reminder, the Board has authorized the
district administration, in consultation with the Health and Safety Team, to revise plan protocols
accordingly.

Below is an overview of our rationale:
● Lower case numbers in district, county and state
● Maintaining physical distancing while indoors
● Lesser severity of symptoms in cases
● Little evidence of transmission in schools
● Lower number of hospitalizations
● Proven record of responsiveness (we take action with evidence of spread)
● KN95 masks are available for all employees and surgical masks are available for all

students
● Mask mandatory on all district transportation
● Confidence that teachers and nurses will continue to identify symptomatic student and

send them home immediately

COVID-positive cases among students and employees have been continuously declining since
our last pandemic update to the Board on Feb. 7. Since the first day of school, we have had 228
employee cases and 960 positive student cases. In the last seven days, we have had six employee
cases and 10 student cases district wide. In comparison, four weeks ago, Jan. 14-20, we had 31
employee cases and 110 student cases. Since Dec. 31, we have had 595 cases of COVID-19
among students. Of those, 439 reported being vaccinated — a 74 percent rate, our most
up-to-date indication of overall student vaccination rates.

The below chart outlines our timeline for the next few weeks, contingent upon the continued low
presence of COVID-19 in our community.

Feb. 21-27 ● Present to Board of Directors, communicate with employees and families
● Open water fountains, return to classroom seating in pods in elementary schools
● Begin contacting our documented high-risk students
● Communicate to families how to request a discussion about our Health and

Safety Plan protocol for individual students
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Feb. 28-
March 6

● Prepare individual safety plans for high-risk students
● Begin contacting families who requested a discussion about Health and Safety

Plan protocols for individual students

March 7-13 Spring break

March 14-20 ● Prepare individual safety plans for high-risk students
● Continue contacting families who requested a discussion about Health and

Safety Plan protocols for individual students
● Reinstate field trips district wide

March 21-27 ● Prepare individual safety plans for high-risk students
● Continue contacting families who requested a discussion about Health and

Safety Plan protocols for individual students

March 28-
April 3

● Begin implementing individual safety plans
● Masks optional for all
● Maintain physical distance requirement indoors
● Implement individual safety plans

As always, we will remain responsive to the presence of COVID-19 in our community and
modify our mitigation measures accordingly. If cases begin to elevate, we will consider
reinstating mandatory masking. In contrast, if the pandemic’s impact on our community
continues to improve, we will consider easing other safety protocols. Lastly, we will continue our
weekly meetings with the Health and Safety Team to monitor the pandemic.
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